[image: image1.png]



OFFICE OF THE CITY COUNCIL
CHERYL L. BROWN




                            117 WEST DUVAL STREET, SUITE 425
            DIRECTOR





             
                    4TH FLOOR, CITY HALL 

   OFFICE (904) 630-1452





            JACKSONVILLE, FLORIDA  32202

     FAX (904) 630-2906







                                     

  E-MAIL: CLBROWN@coj.net

Consolidation Review Task Force – Governance and Mission Committee 
Meeting Minutes
February 6, 2014
9:00 a.m.
Location:  Lynwood Roberts Room, 1st floor, City Hall – St. James Building; 117 West Duval Street,
In attendance:  Peter Rummell (Chair), Lad Daniels, Georgette Dumont, Jim Rinaman, Dwain Senterfitt, Leon Carrero, Chuck Arnold, Tony Hill, Steve Rohan, Michael Munz, Cynthia Austin
Also: Task Force Chair Lori Boyer; Damian Cook – Task Force Administrator; City Council Members Bill Gulliford and Dr. Johnny Gaffney
See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees

Meeting Convened:  9:08 a.m.
Chairman Rummell convened the meeting and the attendees introduced themselves for the record. The committee discussed where it stood in its study process. Task Force Chair Lori Boyer expressed her expectation that the committees would begin reporting at least some recommendations to the full Task Force by the end of February so that consideration of action items can begin in a timely manner. The Task Force should complete its report to the Council President by the end of April. Mr. Rummell suggested that the committee concentrate on 3 of its 6 assigned issue areas - form of government, independent authorities and City Charter – to generate its initial recommendations since those appear to be the most important and to incorporate aspects of the other 3 issues. Ms. Boyer asked the committee to report both recommendations and reviews of issues that led to no recommendations for further action.
Form of government
City Council: The committee briefly discussed the arguments for and against the at-large council members, including issues of representation of certain populations, representation for citizens who do not have a good relationship with their district council member, provision of an alternative to parochial district concerns, and perceptions of interference by at-large members in district affairs. Jim Rinaman said that one of the primary reasons for the at-large members was to avoid the practice of “senatorial courtesy” in which a district council member can cater to their district’s parochial desire by voting in a way that may not be in the best interest of the city overall, knowing that their colleagues will take the broader view and do the right thing while the district council member stays popular in the district. 
Motion: The committee will not to address further attention to the structure of City Council (19 members, 14 districts and 5 at-large) and to make no recommendations in that area – approved.
The group generally felt that enhanced CPACs or some other form of neighborhood councils would provide an adequate mechanism for citizen input and connection to government. A recommendation will likely be made to refer the issue of at-large members to the next Charter Revision Commission to study if those seats need to be converted to district seats because the City’s population has grown so large that district council members cannot adequately represent 80,000 or 90,000 residents.
Election timing: the committee received information after the last meeting showing City election turnout for City, state and federal election cycles over the past decade. Ms. Dumont said that Dr. Binder, the election expert at UNF, recommended not putting the City election on a Presidential primary ballot because it is a movable event at the whim of the Republican and Democratic national committees.  The primary motivation for changing the system would be to improve voter turnout primarily, and secondarily to make the election cycle better match up with the budget introduction cycle. Ms. Boyer noted that some jurisdictions have a system of a continuing budget in election years that continues at the previous year’s millage rate, with the new mayor making changes by means of budget transfers within the limits of existing funding during the first year. Steve Rohan said that in his experience the mayor and new council members are well informed about the budget when they take office and their initial decisions are made for reasons of principle, not out of ignorance. He said that the City has looked at changing the electoral cycle at least 5 times in the past 10 years and  each has gone down to defeat. Ms. Boyer said that her experience as a candidate for City office was that citizens were completely unaware of City candidates and City issues until the January after a November gubernatorial race was settled.  She advocated for recognition of the difference between raw voter turnout and informed voter turnout, because turnout in a gubernatorial or presidential cycle does not equal interest in or understanding of local issues. Chuck Arnold talked about the efficiency and cost savings that could be achieved by moving the City election to the fall gubernatorial cycle.
In response to a question from Jim Rinaman, Council Members Boyer and Gaffney both said they could not recall an issue before the City Council in which party affiliation was a major issue and in which the parties played any role or attempted to discipline any member for voting in a particular way. Mr. Rinaman argued in favor of completely non-partisan City elections (removing the party label from the ballot). Several members said that the parties will always have a role and many voters will naturally look to the parties for clues as to where candidates stand on the issues. 
Council President Bill Gulliford expressed his concern with the City’s relative lack of control over the Sheriff’s Office budget, which constitutes a huge percentage of the overall General Fund budget. The Council can appropriate funds into accounts and objects, but the Sheriff controls the line items from there. Dwain Senterfitt disputed the contention that the mayor and city council don’t control the budget, because the Sheriff engages in vigorous debate with both when he submits and defends his budget proposal.
The committee discussed the pros and cons of moving the City elections to the fall in the odd year between the gubernatorial and presidential election years for purposes of giving a new mayor and city council a better opportunity to craft a budget in their first year in office and for increasing voter turnout by holding the city elections at a time of year that most citizens think of as the “normal” American election time. The committee asked for research to be done on voter turnout in other cities or counties that hold their elections in the fall of odd-numbered off-years (non-statewide election years).
Motion: recommend making a one-time correction in 2015 to extend the terms of current City elected officials for 6 months for the purpose of moving the City’s spring elections to the fall – approved.
City Council terms – staggering and/or term limits
Several members opposed staggered terms because of the added cost of adding another citywide election every 4-year cycle and the potential increase in confusion in the minds of voters about who is up for election in any given cycle. Steve Rohan felt that staggered terms would address the problem of the disruption to city operations caused by the potential of massive turnover at City Hall every four years when the mayor, city council and constitutional officers are all up for election and are campaigning for office. Ms. Boyer returned to the theme of continuity – if the mayor, a majority of the city council and all department heads and division chiefs turn over as the result of an election, where is the institutional memory and the continuity of action in the government? There is some natural stagger in the current system because of members not running or being defeated for second terms, leaving in mid-term to take state office, etc. Research on turnover in City Council members over the past several elections was requested.  The committee returned to a discussion from earlier meetings about the potential for mandated hold-over of a chief administrative officer and/or department heads into a new mayor’s term and/or a city manager position that would be apolitical and could span administrations to provide continuity.  The committee discussed term limits and whether they should be eliminated, should be extended to 3 four-year terms, or should be changed to 2 six-year terms. Members expressed differing philosophical views on term limits and on whether extended terms should apply to the council only, to the council and mayor, and/or to the constitutional officers as well.  Research on other jurisdictions with 3 four-year terms was requested before the committee is ready to make a recommendation. The committee will also consider a 2-year Council President term depending on what the research on 3 terms finds.  Michael Munz cautioned that the power of the presidency is very person-specific, and any change needs to be undertaken cautiously because there have been good and bad presidents in the past.
CAO/city manager
Jim Rinaman favors an apolitical, professionally qualified CAO and department heads that are selected by the mayor and confirmed by City Council.  The difficulty of spelling out specific criteria for the CAO position was discussed, and the use of the “or equivalent experience” and waiver provisions by which a mayor can hire whomever he or she wants regardless of the specifics of the Code. The committee felt that the CAO position should be restored to the Charter or Ordinance Code and should be the oversight agent for all the departments with relatively few direct reports to the mayor. Staff was requested to obtain sample qualifications for city managers from other jurisdictions. The committee’s consensus was that it would recommend a CAO and not a city manager.  Cynthia Austin proposed adding some language mandating a mayor to fill the CAO and department head positions within a certain time frame so that positions are not left vacant for excessive periods of time.
General Counsel
Jim Rinaman said that he has been consulting with other past general counsels about several issues that have arisen during the course of the Task Force’s discussions and he is in the process of developing a draft document proposing some changes in the selection process and the operation of the OGC for distribution to the committee, hopefully before next week’s meeting. Chuck Arnold said that he was doing the same. These various documents will be presented to the group and Steve Rohan will be tasked with crafting some Charter and Code language amendments for the committee to consider.
Mr. Rummell announced that he would not be attending the next meeting and that Michael Munz would be chairing the meeting in his stead.
Meeting Adjourned:  11:38 a.m.
Minutes:  Jeff Clements, Council Research 
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